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Dear OUCCC alumnus

 

The last few weeks have been extremely busy for OUCCC with key events including

BUCS outdoor Athletics Championships, Bannister Miles, and the Athletics Varsity

Match. I thoroughly enjoyed meeting so many of you at the Bannister Miles Garden

Party, and hope that you enjoyed the event as much as I did. Since then, many of you

have reached out to share your memories and photos of your time at Oxford with me,

and I cannot overstate how much I’ve enjoyed them! The weekend of celebrations

proved a great organisational success that we are very proud of. We hope this will be

the start of an Annual Event that will form a key part of our outreach to both alumni

and the wider community.

 

Since this event we have not been resting on our laurels, and are looking ahead to

what the rest of this year will bring, and the years that follow. Two weeks ago we

announced that our pre-season training camp will take place in Much Wenlock in

Shropshire, the location for the Wenlock Olympic Games. Last week many of our

athletes competed in the Athletics Varsity match (149th Gentlemen’s, 49th  Ladies’

and 1st Para-match), contributing to a victory where we won 4/5 matches. This was

the last competition that will ever take place on the track as we know it, which has

begun its resurfacing this week. When we return to Oxford our new track will be

fittingly dark blue, and we cannot wait for the new season of running that it will bring

with it.

 

Please do read on to see what all we’ve been up to in the last couple of weeks, I hope

you enjoy the rest of this newsletter!
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We don't have a comprehensive list of alumni so if you think there is someone out

there who would like to be receiving these emails then please forward it onto them

and ask them to sign up using the link below. 

 

Newsletter Sign-Up

Bannister Miles - Sunday

Thurstan Bannister, son of Roger, with Roger Shakeshaft, trackside in 1954.

On Sunday 5 May, OUCCC and OUAC welcomed 250 guests to Merton College for

the largest alumni gathering in years. Since then, we have been humbled to receive

many kind words about the event from alumni present. It served as a chance to catch

up with new friends and make new ones while celebrating the achievements of one of

our greatest athletes, Sir Roger Bannister. Bannister ran for the Tortoises in 1946,

before placing joint second in Blues Varsity in 1948 and emerging victorious one year

later.

 

Sunday afternoon began with a full group photograph followed by a picture of past

captains and presidents. Both can be purchased via this link. There followed an

afternoon of food, drink, music, and conversation. The afternoon’s proceedings were

captured by our event photographer, whose photographs can be accessed free of

charge via this link. Speeches on behalf of the clubs, university, and Bannister family

really hit the mark, and it was pleasing to hear Irene Tracey lay out the importance of

sport to her agenda as Vice-Chancellor. It was also a privilege to be joined by former

world record holders, Noureddine Morceli and Filbert Bayi, who had travelled from

Algeria and Tanzania respectively.

Andy Robinson gets to know the Morceli brothers

Later, Merton’s TS Eliot Theatre was filled to capacity for a screening of ‘Bannister:

Everest on the Track’, expertly introduced by Geoffrey Weston and Tom Ratcliffe, the

film’s director. Thankfully, some technical difficulties part way through failed to

dampen proceedings. All generations of alumni from the 1950s to the 2020s were

represented at Sunday’s events and witnessing the interactions between current

members and their predecessors over the past 70 years was one of the most special

parts of the whole weekend’s celebrations.

Bannister Miles - Monday

Steve Cram crosses the Community Mile finish line, joined by Hugh Brasher and

daughter Rosie

Monday began with the Bannister Community Mile, in which 1,500 entrants ran a mile

from St Aldate’s to Iffley Road via the High Street. There was a fantastic atmosphere

throughout the morning and much positive feedback from participants. It was great to

see so many alumni involved, including a fastest road mile effort of the day from Jack

Millar. Also taking part current and former mile world record holders, Hicham El-

Guerrouj and Steve Cram. They spoke about the events live on BBC Breakfast

alongside OUAC mile record holder, Craig Masback.

 

In the afternoon, focus shifted to the Iffley Road track, where there were 25 track

races, including veteran, junior, and para-races, as well as a global debut for the mile

steeplechase. Proceedings concluded with the men’s and women’s elite races, where,

despite heavy rain throughout the afternoon, four athletes succeeded in breaking the

four minute barrier, cheered home by a large gathering of spectators. First across the

line was Ossama Meslek in 3.56.15, setting a track record. It was great to see many

alumni brave the wet conditions, both racing and spectating. It was undoubtedly a day

we will remember for many years to come.

Oxford's Alex Shipley (left) finishes strongly in the Women's Elite Mile, with Josephine

Auer placing 9th

Later, Merton’s TS Eliot Theatre was filled to capacity for a screening of ‘Bannister:

Everest on the Track’, expertly introduced by Geoffrey Weston and Tom Ratcliffe, the

film’s director. Thankfully, some technical difficulties part way through failed to

dampen proceedings. All generations of alumni from the 1950s to the 2020s were

represented at Sunday’s events and witnessing the interactions between current

members and their predecessors over the past 70 years was one of the most special

parts of the whole weekend’s celebrations.

The Anniversary Campaign

70 years of alumni in one photograph

2025 will mark 50 years since women first competed in a Varsity Match and 2026 150

years since OUCCC was founded. Framed around these important milestones in the

club’s history, the 1876 Trust aims to roll out an Anniversary Fundraising Campaign

from this summer, with a launch event in London in October.

 

***

 

OUCCC is fantastic. It has transformed the lives of its members, through experiences

gained, successes attained, and friendships made. Yet, whilst most Full Blue clubs can

rely on large endowment funds to support their members, the increasingly expensive

activities of OUCCC are largely managed via membership fees. We gain income from

Teddy Hall Relays and receive a number of regular alumni donations, for which we are

very grateful. Most expenditure, however, is raised internally, and by and large,

students must pay their own way.

 

Why does this matter? By rendering our sport expensive (a fully committed member

can currently expect to pay over £1,500 per year on membership fees, transport, race

entries and accommodation, pre-season training camp, equipment), our financial

situation poses barriers to participation. By preventing us from investing in our coach

and athletes as much as we would like, it makes competitive excellence harder to

achieve. We are reliant on a bumper membership each year to meet rising costs, and

 do not enjoy long-term financial stability.

 

You will have the opportunity to help. By the end of 2025, we would like at least 50

additional alumni to become regular givers. By the end of the club’s anniversary year

in 2026, we would like this to grow to 150 alumni. Our vision is ambitious, but its

achievement would be truly transformative. If, for example, 150 alumni gave an

average of £18.76 per month, this would represent an income stream of almost

£34,000 per year, or over £42,000 with Gift Aid.

 

Such sums would instantly allow us to adequately remunerate our excellent coach,

avoid membership fee increases, and improve the generosity of travel subsidies. They

would also allow us to start building towards an endowment fund, managed by Oxford

University Endowment Management and with a guaranteed return, to safeguard

OUCCC’s future for decades to come.

 

To demonstrate gratitude to our supporters, plans include bespoke mementos, events,

and a physical honour board at Iffley Road. Our vision will be further developed in the

coming weeks and the Anniversary Campaign launched this summer. In the meantime,

feedback or suggestions are welcomed.

Donate to the Club

Athletic Successes

Luke Gribbin after finishing the London Marathon in 2:37.58

Although cross country has faded into the horizon until the autumn, members

continue to compete at the highest level, mostly on the track. At Cuppers, Full Blue

times were ran in the women’s 5000m by Lauren Major (16.40), Josephine Auer

(16.44), and Maddy Williams (16.59), as well as by Club Captain, Anika Schwarze-

Chintapatla, in the women’s 2000m steeplechase (7.07).

 

There were also fantastic results at the BUCS 10000m championship. There were

track PBs for Naomi Kingston (35.16) and Naphtali Moulton (30.45), as well as an

outstanding 3rd place for Joe Morrow (30.07). Joe has now secured two BUCS medals

for the year after scoring in the silver medal winning Men’s A team at BUCS Cross

Country Championships in Leeds.

Also taking place on that busy weekend was the London Marathon, and with it the

Marathon Varsity Match. Oxford fell short in the men’s competition but were

victorious in the women’s. The lead Oxford scorers were Maddy McDonald (2.47) and

Luke Gribbin (2.37), while community member, Alex Eykelbosch ran a fantastic

2.36.26 to place 3rd in the women’s mass race!

 Charlotte Buckley lunging to a BUCS 800m bronze medal

Also joining this elite club is Charlotte Buckley, who backed up an 800m indoor silver

medal in February with a fantastic outdoor bronze (2.09.21) at the BUCS Athletics

Championships in Manchester. There were also top ten finishes overall for Joe

Morrow (10th, Men’s 5000m, 14.35), Naomi Kingston (10th, Women’s 5000m, 17.13),

and Anika Schwarze-Chintapatla (8th, Women’s Steeplechase, 7.01).

 

At Bannister Miles, meanwhile, there were podium performances in the Community

Mile from Matt Fuller(2nd male) and Maddy Williams (3rd female), followed by a raft

of fantastic efforts on the track. Proceedings concluded with the women’s and men’s

elite miles, in which there was strong OUCCC representation. Alex Shipley was 4th in

the women’s race in 4.37.78, while Alex Gruen and Miles Weatherseed were 9th and

13th in the men’s race, clocking times of 4.02.72 and 4.05.49 respectively.

 

Finally, for this instalment at least, there were OUCCC 1-2s in both the men’s and

women’s categories at the Town and Gown 10k on Sunday 12 May. The men were led

home by Matthew Kunov followed by Luke Gribbin, while Josephine Auer was

victorious in the women’s race, closely followed by recent alumnus Lizzy Apsley.

In sum, we have been rather busy. And we’ve not even got onto Athletics Varsity

where we saw match records, OUAC records, British Championship times and many

Blues Standard run.

Mountain Running Success

Jared Martin on his way to 2nd place in the Irish European Championship trial

A niche group of hardy runners prefer the variedness of mountains to laps of the

track, and there have been numerous achievements for our mountain runners in

recent weeks. Jared Martin was second in the Irish trial for the European Off Road

Championship, securing a spot on the Irish team bound for Annecy in late-May.

 

Jared and Tom Wood were both in action at the UK Intercounties Championship one

week later, which doubled up as the European trial for the Great Britain and Northern

Ireland team. The two cross country Blues runners placed 21st and 11th respectively,

with Tom also 10th in the uphill only race a couple of days before and Beth Rawlinson

6th in the junior women’s trial for the Great Britain and Northern Ireland team. It was

great to see several OUCCC alumni in Keswick for Intercounties, including Jamie

Parkinson (18th), Tim Harrison (49th), and Emily Carroll (30th).

 

More recently, Tom Wood finished 11th at the British and Irish Senior Home

International in the Cairngorms, representing Wales.

Club History Project

For any organisation of society, history is a source of pride and inspiration. It is the

glue that binds different generations of the club together and makes this almost 150

year old institution so special. It is profoundly inspiring for current members to know

the footsteps in which they follow and enlightening to understand the genesis of

today’s club.

 

With all this mind, we want to use the coming year to greatly expand our collection of

archive material, before properly ordering it and making a selection publicly available

on the OUCCC and 1876 Trust websites.

 

You can help! Please send photographs with accompanying explanations from your

time at OUCCC. All contributions, from any era, are welcome. Also, if you sent

photographs to the club email address (crosscountry.club@sport.ox.ac.uk) more than

a month ago, please could you resend these as our email history was unfortunately

wiped, further underscoring the importance of adequate archiving!

Time capsule: The origins of the Marathon Varsity

Match

The Marathon Varsity Match was first held in 1987, following correspondence

between Ifan Lloyd and Gordon Wilson (CUHH) and race director, Sir Christopher

Brasher. Oxford had accepted the idea at the 1986 Cross Country Varsity Match.

 

Eight spaces were guaranteed to both universities, a tradition that continues to the

present. The match took place on Sunday 10 May and the Light Blues were ultimately

victorious. However, the first two finishers were both Oxonian: Charlie Thomas in

2.27.18 and Larry Mathews in 2.29.16.

Happily, the match has successfully continued ever since!

 

If anyone has any information about the first Women's Match please let us know. 

Stop Press report on the Marathon Varsity Match in 1987

Dates for your diary

Cross Country Cuppers (with alumni category!) (South Park, Oxford) – Saturday

26 October.

II-IVs Varsity Match (Shotover Country Park, Oxford) – Saturday 30 November.

Blues Varsity Match (inc. alumni race) (Wimbledon Common, Roehampton) –

Saturday 7 December.

Isle of Man Festival of Running – Friday 18 April – Sunday 20 April.

Thank you to our supporters

A heartfelt thank you to all of those who have donated to the club in the past year as

well as those who have contributed to cover the cost of Varsity Kit. We are extremely

grateful. They are listed below:

Andrew Arbour

Alice Beverly

Robert Bowyer

Jonathan Brooke

Fiona Brown

David Bruce

Jamie Darling

Alex Gaskell

Alex Howard

Larry Mathews

Bethanie Murray

Simon Molden

Christopher Phillips-Hart

Phillip Scarr

Nick Scroxton

Sponsorship

OUCCC has managed without any corporate sponsorship for the last half-decade, but

obtaining sponsorship would likewise go a significant way to improving our financial

position. We have a lot to offer a potential sponsor: positive association with national-

level excellence and supporting grassroots participation in running; promotion across

our social media, mailing list, and events, all of which reach thousands of people per

year; and access to a large group of intelligent, driven, talented young people. If you

know of a company that might be interested in sponsoring OUCCC, please point them

in our direction.

Hearing from you

We hope that you enjoyed this email! If you would like to contribute content to a

future email, or have a suggestion about how we could further improve our alumni

relations, please get in touch.

 

Yours in dark blue,

 

Anika Schwarze-Chintapatla

OUCCC Club Captain, 2024-5

Oxford University Cross Country Club, Iffley Road Sports Centre, Iffley Road, Oxford, Oxfordshire
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